Watermark Condominium

Meeting Minutes of the Board of Directors

June 24th, 2017 10:00 a.m. (E.S.T.)
401 North Atlantic Ave.

New Smyrna Beach, Florida 32169
Board Members in Attendance:

· Bill Biedenbach – President
· Tom Wall - Vice President (on phone)
· Jim Greene – Treasurer
· Ron Laramy – Secretary (on phone)
· Ed Trifone – Director (on phone)
Owners in attendance:  Doug Howe (102), Bud Chappell (503), Deb Malone (104), Donna Schuiteman (105), Tania Torruella (#504) (on phone), Brian Goymour (301) (on phone)
Managers in attendance:  Donna and Kirk Maupin
Proof of Notice

Proper notification of the meeting was posted on the bulletin board at the property at least 14 days in advance of the meeting and per the Florida Statute.  (For board meetings where special assessments are considered.)
Call to Order

A quorum of the board was established.  The meeting was called to order by Bill Biedenbach at 10:07 a.m. E.S.T.
Approval of Minutes

**Motion to dispense with reading the minutes of the last meeting was made by Jim Greene and seconded by Tom Wall and carried unanimously. 
Treasurer’s Report 

· As of the end of May we were $3000 under budget.  We are within the ballpark of where we are projected to be at this point in time. 
Manager’s Report (full report will be attached to e-mail with Board meeting minutes
· Still several owners who have not given the managers the following:

· Emergency contact information

· Mailbox keys

· Owners closet keys

· Pool house doors have been replaced and are working well.

· They have a new code key on them and the key is 1225

· Pool gate is being worked on and will be changed after July 4th Holiday
· There will be a new pool code and the managers will send out an e-mail to all owners notifying them when it takes place.
· Owners can stop in to the office when on site to get the new codes when that happens. 

· Ground floor walkways are beginning to deteriorate

· Looking to a new contractor to repair

· Also noted was a chip on the elevator floor which needs attention.

· New website is up and running

· Donna and Kirk are trained on the website to make minor changes and keep things current. 

· Cost of website initially was approximately $1200 which came out of the general fund. 

· We are working with the rental committee on how to break out the cost of the website among non-renting and renting owners. 

· New pool furniture

· One set of table, chairs and umbrella has been added and are in place.

· New Sliders and windows have started to arrive (for those units who have ordered them)

· Those owners will be receiving a notice to sign for commencing the work

· We will be working to minimize disruptions to renters.

· It will be a 3 - 4 day install on the 3-bedroom units

· 2 - 3 day installation on the 2-bedroom units

· Water heater inspection

· All units water heaters have been inspected. 

· Letters have gone out to those with water heaters over ten years old

· Those with water heaters over 15 years old have been put on notice by the board that replacement is necessary.

· If any flooding/water damage occurs due to these units the liability will rest on those owners.

· Question was posed regarding the weak signal of our wi-fi and the fact that streaming and use of apps can be problematic. 

· Current contract with SkyFi still has nearly two years left

· Can upgrade to include an in-unit router but many owners were not comfortable with the possible damage/holes/work that was going to accompany that and this would be an additional cost.

· Plan is to potentially work with Spectrum (cable) to include internet over the existing cable that is run to the units.

· We are finding that the actual cable coming into the units is in many cases degraded
· Boosters have had to be added in some cases for cable due to this degradation. 

· We will have a conversation with Spectrum regarding the replacement of existing wiring and will report back. 

· Many owners have put in their own wi-fi solutions

· We will add this subject to the agenda for the Owners meeting in October.

· We will have all pertinent information ready for that discussion

New Website

· See notes above in manager’s report
Rules and Regulations update discussion

· Three new rules were added and passed during the last board meeting

· No Fireworks on the Watermark grounds

· Only small lawn games on the front yard. 

· If people using owners’ units have dogs, then the owners must be present. 

· Need to pass a motion to officially add them to the Rules and Regulations document

Motion made by Tom Wall, seconded by Jim Greene that the above items be added to the official Rules and Regulations document.  Carried unanimously. 
· Question was asked regarding where people can see the complete list of rules and regulations

· They are on the new website

· The managers have a copy in the office. 
Main building roof repair/replacement decision

· Brief history:
· 1 ½ to 2 years ago we realized we had an issue with the main roof

· In March of 2016 we had a full roof assessment done
· Assessment determined that there were two areas of the roof (Northeast and Southeast areas) that have failed

· Recommended a whole roof replacement

· Subsequent hurricane in fall of 2016 did not do further damage according to insurance adjuster

· We have six contractors who have given us bids on the main roof repair/replacement.
· We are looking for a standard roof with TPO covering
· This narrows the number of contractors to four
· Three of the four have excellent references and we are awaiting references on the fourth.
· Bids have come in between $155,700 and $188,300 on that type of roof
· After much discussion and consultation, we have determined that the best route to go will incorporate the following
· 3” ISO insulation
· ¼” slope
· Kynar clad aluminum caps
· Kynar clad aluminum downspouts and scuppers
· These allow these to be painted vs. stainless
· We are now asking for bids from all four contractors incorporating the above specs.
· Proposal made to authorize up to $180,000 ($5142.86 per unit) for roof replacement.
· One of the contractors requires 30% down
· If that contractor is chosen it was determined that we can cover that amount in the short term while waiting for the assessment dollars to come in. 
· Motion made by Tom Wall and seconded by Jim Greene to make this authorization.  Carried unanimously. 

· Timing:
· Assuming the contract is signed within 1 -2 weeks and assuming a maximum of 8 weeks from then for work to start we are looking at the beginning of September.  
· Time for completion is estimated to take 3 weeks (assuming no Hurricanes, rainstorms etc.)
· This would mean the roof will be done by the end of September is all goes according to plan. 
· After additional discussion regarding the payment and assessment needs we revised the proposal to issue an assessment of $5000 per unit ($175,000 total) to allow the board to pick the winning bid and get moving on roof replacement as quickly as possible.  
· A minimum of $2500 due August 1st with the balance due September 1st
Amended motion by Jim Greene:  We will issue an assessment of $5000 for payment of main roof replacement.  A minimum of $2500 will be due no later than August 1st, 2017 with the balance of the balance due no later than September 1st, 2017.  Motion seconded by Tom Wall and carried unanimously.
· Ed Trifone asked to be able to review the contract before signing. 
· Wants to verify there are no draws for expenses during the project.
· Asked about bonding capabilities.  
· Is it a standard industry contract vs. the contractors own contract?
· Warranty on the new roof will be with the manufacturer not the contractor
· Depending on contractor 2-5 years on workmanship
· Materials are guaranteed between 20 years and 30 years depending on materials used. 
Open Discussion
· Was brought up that we should encourage the roof work be started and completed as soon as possible.  Owners nervous to have the work being done in September in fear of possible hurricanes. 

· Thanks was directed to Bill Biedenbach for all of his work in researching details and working with resources and contractors in regards to getting the proper specs and quotes for our upcoming roof work. 

· Jim Greene brought up that our flood insurance only covers the main building (not the garages and pool house)

· Getting an estimate on the cost to cover everything.

· Are deductibles by building or for total property. 

· Insurance bill not due until August so we will get the details on the options and go from there. 
Adjournment

No further discussion so motion to adjourn was made and seconded.  Meeting was adjourned at 11:30 a.m. EST

